
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

October 27, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, October 27, 2021. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
James Anderson     
 
Don Geistwhite
   
Stephen Libhart
         
Keith Bashore
 
 
Jim Helsel


*Carolyn Van Newkirk
         
Bennett Chotiner
   
*Erik Hume
      
 
Nelva Wright
         
Brian Enterline
 
 


      
*Mr. Hume and Dr. Van Newkirk arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Appointment of Nominating Committee/Chairman Helsel:

Mr. Helsel appointed the following Board members to the 2022 Nominating Committee:



Don Geistwhite, Chair



Stephen Libhart



Carolyn Van Newkirk

The Nominating Committee will report at the December 1, 2021 Board Meeting

 Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the September 29, 2021 Board Meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and was unanimously approved.  Mr. Hume and Dr. Van Newkirk were not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:  

a)
Resolution/2021 PennDOT Grant Application:  Mr. Edwards reported that   SARAA is requesting a Multimodal Transportation Fund grant in the amount of $1,230,769 from the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation to be used for the Gettysburg Regional Airport Expansion and Multimodal Connectivity Project.  This Resolution designates Timothy Edwards, Executive Director and James Helsel, Jr., Chairman, as the officials to execute all documents and agreements between SARAA and the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Resolution authorizing the Chairman of the Board to accept and sign the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation’s Multimodal Transportation Program (MTF) and authorize the Executive Director to attest the same.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  Dr. Van Newkirk was not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Operations:

a)
Construct South Apron Phase V (Bid & Award), GRA:  Mr. Edwards said that this is to award a contract to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $73,256 to provide Bid and Award Phase Services for Phase V of the South Aircraft Parking Apron at GRA.  Kimball’s services will include completing final design, developing the project manual for bidding, issuing bid documents, providing bidding assistance, issuing addendums, reviewing bids and providing a recommendation for award.  L. R. Kimball is recommended to provide the bid and Award Phase services because they are the engineer of record for this project.  The costs for the services will be included in SARAA’s FY22 grant application for the next construction phase of the Gettysburg South Apron project.  The FAA will provide 90% reimbursement.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $73,256 without written authorization, to provide Bid and Award Phase Services for Phase V of the South Aircraft Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Dr. Van Newkirk was not present when this vote was taken.
b)
Construct South Apron, Phase IV (Amendment #1), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with L.R. Kimball in an amount of $26,210 to provide supplemental construction administration services for Phase IV of the South Aircraft Parking Apron project at GRA for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $85,940.  During the review of SARAA’s grant application the FAA raised objections to the current plan that shows the future access road passing through the Runway Protection Zone.  The FAA told SARAA that a plan needs to be developed to construct a new access road on the south side of the airport.  Developing a plan for the new access road will require developing HOP concept plans, discussions with PennDOT, surveying the adjacent property and development and submission of an HOP application.  L.R. Kimball is recommended to provide these supplemental services because they are the engineer of record for this project.  These supplemental costs are eligible for reimbursement through an FAA Airport Improvement Program grant.  The FAA will issue an amendment to the current grant to cover the cost of addressing the new access road requirements. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Geistwhite that the Board amend the contract with L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount of $26,210 to provide supplemental construction administration services for Phase IV of the South Aircraft Parking Apron project at Gettysburg Regional Airport for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $85,940, without prior written authorization, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Dr. Van Newkirk was not present when this vote was taken.
 
c)
Construct Hangar & Pilots Lounge (Design), FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson in an amount not-to-exceed $99,955.85 to provide site investigation and design services for a hangar and pilot lounge to replace the existing structure at FCRA.  Construction of the new combination hangar and pilot lounge is one of two projects being considered for funding through either a PennDOT multimodal or other State grant program.  Having a 30% design prepared will provide SARAA with a design that can be quickly brought to final design and prepared for bidding when a funding opportunity arises.  This design work will be funded from SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $99,955.85, without prior written authorization, to provide site investigation and design services for a hangar and pilot lounge to replace the existing structure at FCRA and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  Dr. Van Newkirk was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through September):   Total YTD Operating Revenues were $18.8 million vs $17.2 million budgeted, or 9.6% and $1.6 million ahead of projections.   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $8.6 million vs $8 million budgeted, or 7.6% ahead of budget.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $10.2 million vs $9.1 million budgeted, or 11.3% ahead of budget.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $12 million vs. $12.8 million budgeted, or 6% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $6.7 million YTD vs $4.3 million budgeted, or 55% over budget.  Non-operating revenues and expenses were $5.5million YTD, resulting in a variance to budget of $1,270,976.  When you factor in the CARES/CRRSA Act Grant Funds received of $1,259,449, the Net Position with cash inflows is $2,530,426.  The Debt Coverage Ratio of 1.61 on a 1.25 requirement is due to CARES/CRRSA monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2021 enplanements were 361,919 vs 248,227 YTD 2020 enplanements, up 45.8%.  The YTD Food/Gift sales were up 42%.  Perfectly Pennsylvania is up 114.2% vs. 2020.  The Rental Car Sales are up 82.59%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD are up 41.49%.  Total Parking Revenues YTD are up 33.23%. 
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:   
HIA Demolish Building 26 & 96:  The contract was awarded on September 8th to Neuber Environmental Services.  A pre-construction meeting was held on October 4th.  The contractor will mobilize in November and begin with interior environmental abatement work.  
HIA Expand Cargo Apron:  The contract was awarded on September 24th to Kinsley Construction.  A pre-construction meeting is scheduled for November 3rd.
CXY Remove Obstructions:  The contract was awarded on September 24th to Tri-State Clearing & Tree Service.   A pre-construction meeting is pending.    

Construct SRE Storage Building:  The general construction contract was awarded on September 8th to Penn State construction.  A pre-construction meeting was held on October 5th.  The construction will start in the spring of 2023.  
GRA Construct South Apron:  The contract was awarded to R&L Development on October 8th.  A pre-construction meeting is pending.

Rehabilitate Flood Dike:  Mr. Edwards announced that there will be a tour of the flood dike immediately following the Board meeting.
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported September 2021 CXY Operations were down 11% vs September 2020 and down 9% vs September 2019.  CXY Operations were down in September due to an FAA communications problem which knocked out the tower’s normal communications with local pilots during 16 days of the month.   This problem has been resolved.  YTD CXY Operations were up 43% vs 2020 and 26% vs 2019.  September 2021 MDT Operations were up 40% vs September 2020 and up 15% vs September 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were up 29% vs 2020 and up 4% vs 2019.  September 2021 Air Cargo Tonnage increased 21% vs September 2020 and up 42% vs. September 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is up 17% vs 2020 and up 13% vs 2019.  September 2021 was the busiest air cargo month in 2021 and the 6th busiest in airport history.  September 2021 Enplanements were up 99% vs September 2020 and down 34% vs September 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 46% vs 2020 and down 36% vs 2019.  YTD traffic is 18% above budget and pacing to finish 2021 at approximately 500,000, or 19% over budget.   MDT fares are very competitive as the June through August 2021 average was closer to BWI’s average than ever.  They remained below PHL’s average. 
Marketing Update:  We are continuing to advertise the expanded Frontier service to Orlando and Allegiant’s new service to Fort Lauderdale.  All G4 routes from MDT are in the “No Concern” category.
EDA Grant Announcement:  A press event was held on October 12th with Congressman Perry announcing a $3.75 million dollar Economic Development Grant to support landside development of a multi-year cargo apron expansion project.

Pandemic:  The pandemic has brought more first-time users to MDT.  Travelers are rating their airport experience highly.  

Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel did not convene an Execution Session.

Board Member Comments:

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart expressed his gratitude to staff for their efforts.
Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright said that we are moving in the right direction.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, December 1, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport


Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:32 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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